Sandy Town Council



To:
All Members of Sandy Town Council
Cc:    Central Bedfordshire Ward Cllrs C Maudlin and N Sheppard
You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of Sandy Town Council which will be held in the Council Chamber at 10, Cambridge Road, Sandy, Bedfordshire on Monday 17 December 2012 at 7.30 pm.  The items of business to be transacted are specified below.








Delia Shephard









Town Clerk 
Sandy Town Council

10 Cambridge Road

Sandy

SG19 1JE
11 December 2012

A G E N D A

	
	
	Reports attached

	1
	Apologies


	

	2
	Declarations of interest and requests for dispensations 
Under the Localism Act 2011 members of Council are not required to make oral declarations of interest at meetings but may not participate in discussion or voting on any items of business in which they have a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest (DPI) and under Sandy Town Council’s Standing Orders must leave the room for the duration of all discussion on such items.  (All members’ register of interests are available on the Sandy Town Council website or on application to the Clerk.)  

This item is included on the agenda to enable members to declare new DPIs and also those who wish to do so may draw attention to their stated DPIs and also any non-disclosable personal interests which they have declared under Sandy Town Council’s adopted Code of Conduct and which may be relevant to items on the agenda.  

i) Disclosable Pecuniary Interests

ii) Personal Interests

iii) Requests for dispensations (must be notified to the Proper Officer in writing in advance of the meeting)

	

	3
	Minutes of previous meeting

To consider the minutes of a meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 19 November 2012 and to approve them as a correct record of proceedings.


	Previously circulated


	4

	Public Participation
To receive any questions from members of the public.
	

	5
	Police Matters

i) To receive a report from PCSO Ann Jeeves on policing in Sandy

ii) To receive an oral report from the Clerk on local response to the proposal to ask Town and Parish Councils to contribute to the funding of PCSOs

	x
x


	6
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees and recommendations

To receive minutes of the following committees and sub-committees and if applicable to approve recommendations therein.

1. Development Scrutiny Committee 5 November and 26 November 2012 

	Previously circulated

	7
	Consultations

To consider whether to respond to the following consultations being undertaken by Central Bedfordshire Council and if so how to make the response:
i) School Admissions Policy 2014/15 (closing date 21 January 2013, consultation not specifically aimed at PCs)
ii) Biggleswade Green Wheel – Green space Master plan (closing date 28 December 2012)
iii) Local Flooding Strategy (closing date 11 January 2013)

	√
√
√


	8
	Purchase of Old Chapel
To receive a progress report on arrangements for acquisition of the Old Chapel
	√


	9
	Finance

a) To approve the accounts for payment

b) To discuss arrangements for the setting of the precept

c) To scrutinize and amend the proposed draft budget for Sandy Town Council for the year 2013/2013


	√

√



	10
	Bedford Road Recreation Ground

a) To receive correspondence from Sandy Football Club and to consider issues arising therein


	√



	11
	Mayoral and Deputy Mayoral Communications

To note the Mayor’s and Deputy Mayor’s engagements and communications

	√

	12
	Reports from Representatives
1) Central Bedfordshire Councillors

2) Representatives on Outside Bodies


	

	13
	News Release
	


	
	Reports

Sandy Town Council 17 December 2012

	7
	Consultations

Consultation documents and on line response forms are available using the link below.  Members who require hard copies should ask for these from the office or CBC.
http://www.centralbedfordshire.gov.uk/council-and-democracy/have-your-say/current-online-consultations.aspx
iv) School Admissions Policy 2014/15 (closing date 21 January 2013, consultation not specifically aimed at PCs) This consultation  seeks views on the proposed changes to school admissions criteria which proposes prioritising looked after children or children who were previously looked after; children with siblings at the school; and children who live nearest to the school determined by straight line distance from the school site to the pupil's home address, thereby removing school catchment areas.  Views to be sought through paper and online questionnaire with parents, schools, governors and members of the public.  
v) Biggleswade Green Wheel – Green space Master plan (closing date 28 December 2012) This consultation aims to get feedback on the main elements of public access and green space forming a circuit around Biggleswade, to connect people and their environment. Views to be obtained through consultation with residents, groups and stakeholders on the draft master plan by online and paper questionnaire. It is relevant to Sandy as the Biggleswade Green Wheel will abut the parish.
vi) Local Flooding Strategy (closing date 11 January 2013)
This consultation aims to obtain views on concerns around flooding across Central Bedfordshire to inform the development of a Local Flooding Strategy. Views to be sought through online and paper questionnaire with from residents, Town and Parish Councils and representatives of community and voluntary. It is relevant to Sandy as flooding has and is likely to impact on this community.
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	Purchase of Old Chapel
Clerk’s Report

Since the last occasion when the Clerk reported on progress with the acquisition of the Old Chapel there have been several developments:

i) Planning Permission has been granted for change of use of the Old Chapel for office, TIC and public meetings.  The use granted shall not operate except between the hours of 7 am and 10.30 pm on Mondays to Fridays, 8 am to 7 pm on Saturdays and not at all on Sundays and Bank Holidays unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Local Planning Authority.  The reason for this condition is to safeguard the amenities of neighbouring properties.  The Clerk has discussed occasional Sunday use of the premises eg as 10 Cambridge Road was used for the recent Christmas Cracker event and been advised that this should be permissible from time to time.  However, Council may wish to seek further clarification of this.

ii) Marketing of 10 Cambridge Road Marketing and valuation advice with regard to selling and/or leasing 10 Cambridge Road has been taken from 3 local agents.  This information is commercially sensitive since it relates to the terms and conditions of the individual agents, their marketing plans and valuation of the property and may influence the disposal of Council property and therefore will not be made public at this stage.  A confidential report summarising the advice has been sent to members.

iii) Correspondence 
The Clerk has received the following direct correspondence raising concerns about the planned acquisition:

a) Letter from Richard Frood

b) Letter from Gordon Goodwin

c) Emails from Stephen Allen

         A copy of a letter from Trevor Stewart to some councillors        expressing concern about the future of the Roman Sandy exhibits was passed to the Clerk by the Mayor and a response was sent to Mr Stewart. A letter was sent to the Mayor by John Gurney. This makes a total of five correspondents however further items of correspondence may have been received by individual members which have not been passed to the Clerk.  Copies of correspondence are attached for information.  A news release authorised by the Mayor and correcting incorrect information in some of the correspondence was issued on 

6 December 2012.  

iv) Borrowing
As previously reported the process for securing a loan for the purchase involves submitting a report to CLG and securing permission to borrow.  This requires adoption of a report explaining the background to the borrowing which must then be forwarded to CLG by the NALC County Association (Bedfordshire Association of Town and Parish Councils). The report approved by Council on 19 November 2012 explaining the financial implications of the purchase of the Old Chapel and specifically the impact on precept was passed to the County Association for comment bearing in mind that planning permission and finalization of the overall budget was still awaited and therefore the County Officer could only comment on the body of the report. On 5 December 2012 she commented to the Clerk “I have read through your report plus appendix I and found it to be a comprehensive document giving full background information and the implications of the purchase of the Old Chapel as they are at the moment, in particular as regards borrowing money to do so.”  
The Officer goes on to say that normally she would be happy to send the report to CLG as it is with a draft budget but bearing in mind the specific complications for all parish councils in fixing the precept for 2013/14 (see below) she advises waiting until January 2013 when the tax base and transition arrangements are known and the precept demand has been finalised. The Clerk endorses this advice which will mean a delay in the planned timetable for the acquisition approved on 19 November 2012. 

In view of the additional information which will be available to Council between now and 14 January 2013 when the precept will be set it is proposed that the report approved on 19 December 2012 should be redrafted with amendments including up to date information on current borrowing rates, planning permission, tax base and the Council’s finalised budget etc.  Also the Clerk has noted an error in the approved report (an incorrect figure was used to calculate the specific impact of borrowing £150,000 on the precept) and this too will be amended.  (For information an amended draft report is attached with such updated information as is known at the time of writing, this will be subject to further amendments before approval on 14 January 2013. 

Members are asked to note the information above and instruct the Town Clerk on any actions to be taken.  
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9.1


	Finance - Clerk’s Report

Arrangements for precept setting 2013/14

The setting of the precept for all local councils has been complicated for the year 2013/14 by uncertainty as to central government policy and changes in advice from NALC, SLCC and CBC.   
I. Localising Council Tax Support

The first factor affecting the setting of Sandy’s precept was the Government’s announcement on 26th November that it would not apply an unadjusted council tax base to the local precepting bodies including parish and town councils but that the council tax base regulations will apply reductions to the calculation of the council tax base for local precepting authorities as well as to those of billing and major precepting authorities.  The was contrary to previous expectations and indications about the Government’s position on this issue and has left the billing authorities with a very short time to make changes to their tax bases and to decide how to allocate any transitional grant funding to parishes.  

The following paragraphs in italics explain in principle the way the tax base for the parish will be affected but as yet we do not know any specific local figures.  The important thing for members to note is that the Sandy tax base is likely to reduce and it is not yet known how/if the Town Council will be compensated for this.  To summarise the maximum potential reduction on this Council’s income should be between 0-10% of the part of the Sandy precept which was previously met by local council tax benefit.  
Although there is no change in the way local councils arrive at what is needed for the precept there will be a change in how the tax base is calculated. The tax base is the amount raised by £1 charge on Band D.  This includes an allowance for failures to collect (set by Billing Authority). The current formula for Council Tax (up to 2012-13) is: precept divided by tax base equals Council Tax Rate at Band D (shown in the Demand Notice, or Bill). 

But the system for the payment of council tax benefit is changing. The unitary authorities have had to draw up new schemes which they have consulted on. Council tax benefit which used to be paid directly for recipients (ie any money  owing because a household paid a reduced rate was paid to the billing authority by central Government) is from 1 Apr 2013 to be given by a reduction in the Tax Payable (Discounts and Allowances).

From 1 Apr 2013 the value of tax base is to be reduced by the value of discounts and allowances. 

To fund the benefit ie to allow for households that pay a reduced council tax, the Government will allocate grant-aid (through the share of National Non-Domestic Rates), but this will only fund 90% of what is required. Unitary Councils have had to allow for this in the local schemes they have drawn up.  Part of the grant received from Government will be identified as being the part that should be passed on to parish and town councils in the area.  The Billing Authorities (BBC and CBC) may pass on this (or more, or less of it) on, but they not obliged to do so. The Minister has decided not to guarantee the passing down of a share of the grant although he has recently made it very clear that he expects a share to be passed on. Approximately 800 households in Sandy are likely to be affected.  We are now awaiting detailed information about exactly how we will be affected.

 The new formula for Council Tax thus becomes: precept reduced by grant divided by reduced tax base equals new Council Tax at Band D. 

The new regulations require that parishes are notified of the Tax Base values between 1st December and 31st January.  Tax Base is calculated according to the information as at 30 November. The Local Government Finance Settlement will include revised values for the grant applicable to parishes.  It will also include the rate of excessive council tax increases for parishes - this is not expected to be the same as the headline figure for local government (2%). The Settlement Report has been delayed – indications are until 19th December. 

CBC needs the precept details back by 21st January 2013.  We have now been notified that our tax base will be available slightly earlier than 21st December but until we know this and we know what is in the Local Government Finance Settlement, Council will not be able to agree a final precept figure.   Government has not allowed any adjustment to the normal timetable but the information the most relevant information will be available later than ever.  

II. Excessive Council Tax Increases

 It is not yet known whether parish and town councils will be subject to referendum principles if they impose “excessive” increases in Council Tax. The Secretary of State intends to announce his proposals for excessiveness principles alongside the provisional local government finance settlement, likely to be mid-December (19th has been indicated recently). This is particularly important for Sandy Town Council as the report already approved by Council shows that the purchase of the Old Chapel will result in around a 5% increase on precept using the old tax base and without any other increases to the budget for as long as 10 Cambridge Road is unsold.  It remains to be seen what in the present political and economic context is regarded as an “excessive increase” in precept. 

	9.2


	Estimates for the year 2013/14

As Sandy Town Council has not yet agreed a strategic plan expressing future goals and plans this draft operating budget has been prepared by the Town Clerk on the basis of known policy, decisions and the continuation of existing services.

All members have been asked to provide feedback and input to the process but none has done so as yet.

An inflation rate of 2.6% has been used for guidance.

Payroll has been increased by 2% as a pay award is anticipated following a three year pay freeze.    It is believed that the employers’ side of the JNC has made an initial offer of 1% which is under discussion.    The current budget provision includes no allowance for performance related increments nor does it allow for any increase in hours or staff.  

The draft budget includes an 8.8% increase in budget which is composed of 6.2% to cover the costs of borrowing for the Old Chapel, along with increased running costs of maintaining two sets of premises for one year.  The remainder of the 8.8% is made up of the 2.6% inflation increase. 

The operating budget does not include direct capital expenditure The costs of a replacement computer and a replacement brush cutter have been included as part of the council’s day to day operating costs.

The draft budget is not a recommendation it is a document for discussion.  Members will recall that the responsibility for setting the budget and the precept resides with the whole council and not with the RFO or any committee of the council.   Statutory guidance on the correct procedures to be followed in determining the budget have been distributed to members on previous occasions and are available on request from the Clerk.  

Members are asked to discuss the proposed budget, suggest amendments and request any additional information from the Clerk required prior to approval of the budget at the meeting on 14 January 2013 which will be the earliest opportunity at which all relevant information from CBC and central Government will be available.



	Sandy Town Council

	Acquisition of The Old Chapel, 14 Pleasant Place Sandy SG19 1HX

	Report to Council January 2013
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	Amended report to Council drawing together key relevant issues and recommending that permission is requested from CLG for leave to borrow. For consideration on 14 January 2013.  Prepared by Delia Shephard, Town Clerk


	1
	Introduction

Sandy Town Council has maintained premises at the old Fire Station 10 Cambridge Road Sandy since the 1970s.  Over the years adaptations have been made to the premises as the needs of the council have changed over time.  In the late 1990s alterations were undertaken and in 1999 the premises were formally opened in their present state.  In 2006 the Council took over provision of the Sandy Tourist Information Centre and in 2008 a further extension allowed the TIC to move into a self-contained unit at the rear of the Town Council premises.

In May 2009 Sandy Town Council considered the purchase of alternative premises and was prepared to offer up to £410,000 for an alternative building.  However this purchase was not completed as the vendors withdrew the building from sale.

On 27 February 2012 Sandy Town Council again discussed the potential acquisition of new premises as the Old Chapel at 14 Pleasant Place had come on the market (guide price £400,000).   This historic building, centrally located between the Market Square and the Post Office, has been closed to the public for a number of years but forms an important part of the history of the community.
Sandy Town Council has carefully considered the implications of acquisition of this building and negotiated with the vendors over the period from 27 February 2012 to 10 September 2012.  

Council has indicated that it wishes to proceed with the purchase. Consequently this document has been prepared as a comprehensive report to Council drawing together and summarising the key relevant issues, information and options which have been debated and to inform Council’s decision to resolve to seek leave to borrow from CLG and thus allow Council to proceed with purchase of The Old Chapel.

The report includes a concise history of the decision making process undertaken by Sandy Town Council at Appendix I.



	1
	Current Premises 

10 Cambridge Road, Sandy SG19 1JE

The current accommodation at 10 Cambridge Road is freehold wholly owned by Sandy Town Council and comprises:

Accommodation

Area m2

1

Ground

Office

16.7

2

Ground

Kitchen

5.9

3

Ground

Council Chamber

63.2

4

Ground

Cleaners Store

-

5

Ground

Staff and public Toilets

-

6

Ground

Office

3.4

7

Ground

Meeting Room

13.9

8

Ground

Reception Area

9.8

9

Ground

Office

17.5

10

First

Office and storeroom

31.2

11

Ground

Self-contained retail unit (TIC)

31.4

Total Area

193

The building was valued by the DVS in April 2012 at £200,000 and the valuation report was copied for all members.

The rateable value in the 2010 Rating List is £12,750.

In addition to these premises Sandy Town Council owns a portakabin located at Stratford Road where four grounds men/handymen are based, the remainder of the staff are accommodated at 10 Cambridge Road.  

(The Council also owns premises at Sandy Cemetery, Sunderland Road Recreation Ground and Bedford Road Recreation Ground none of which are considered suitable for use as either council chambers or office/staff accommodation.)



	2
	New Premises 

The Old Chapel, 14 Pleasant Place, Sandy SG19 1HX

The accommodation is freehold offered for purchase with vacant possession. It comprises:

Accommodation

Area m2

1

Ground

Reception/Entrance

15.64

2

Ground

Office/Chamber

65.95

3

Ground

Mess/Staff Room

20.28

4

Ground

Kitchen

3.73

5

Ground

Internal Storage

2.38

6

Ground

Toilet/Disabled Toilet

-

7

Mezzanine

Office

105.3

8

Mezzanine

Toilet

-

Total Area

213.28

The building was valued by the DVS in April 2012 in the region of £300,000 to £325,000 and the valuation report was copied for all members.

The rateable value in the 2010 Rating List is £22,000.
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4
	Rationale for Acquisition of New Premises

During the last decade Sandy Town Council has extended its operations and taken on new services. There are several reasons for this development.  The town has grown in population with the expansion of housing at Fallowfield and Ivel Park and the Council has taken on additional facilities to meet the needs of these residents eg Jenkins Pavilion, public open space and play area at Fallowfield.  Services formerly delivered by the principal authority eg the public conveniences in Sandy and the Tourist Information Centre have been transferred to Sandy Town Council.  The Government’s localism agenda and devolution of services from the unitary authority, Central Bedfordshire Council, make it probable that the Council’s service delivery and related administrative work will continue to increase with a consequent requirement for additional office space.

The Council took the view that a time when prices are depressed, interest rates low and a suitable and well equipped building available was an appropriate time to explore the acquisition of alternative premises.

Summary of Comparison of Premises as discussed by Council

Perceived Disadvantages of the Current Premises

i) The council office accommodation is divided into three rooms on two floors.  The TIC is accommodated in a separate unit with no internal access from the Council offices. This does not permit flexible deployment of the staff team or facilitate effective communication and sharing of resources. The overall layout and lack of connection between offices means that space for the deployment of additional staff and/or volunteers is very limited. The workload of the council is increasing and the employment of additional staff and increasing use of volunteers is likely.

ii) The reception/vestibule area of the building is unsatisfactory for current purposes and does not facilitate effective community engagement.

iii) The Council Chamber has poor acoustics and, as presently configures, insufficient space for community engagement during meetings.

iv) The location of the Council offices with no on-street entrance is perceived as disadvantageous and the Tourist Information Centre is in an out of the way position which limits footfall.

v) Roman Sandy exhibits are displayed in the Council chamber limiting access to the exhibits if the Chamber is in use.  Increasing workloads mean that the Chamber is now used more frequently during the day.

vi) There is no suitable space available at 10 Cambridge Road for the outdoor staff to undertake office work or start and finish shifts etc.

1 Perceived Advantages of the Current Premises
i) Good disabled access (to ground floor only)

ii) Roman Sandy exhibits in the foyer are well displayed alongside information displays and space has been found for additional display cases in the chamber. 

iii) Proximity to Town Centre Car Park

iv) Good storage facilities.

2 Perceived Advantages of the Old Chapel
i) The new office accommodation is spread across two floors and is largely open plan (with one small office for private interviews) allowing greater flexibility in deployment and resource sharing for the workforce.  The greater floor space will allow for potential growth of the council as well as providing room for volunteers and members.

ii) The entrance area of the new building will be suitable to allow the TIC and the reception services of the council to be combined in one location allowing for flexible deployment of staff and a more suitable environment for community engagement.

iii) The room intended for use as a council chamber (though slightly larger) is considered to be more suitable for people with hearing impairments.  

iv) The position of the Old Chapel with its entrance facing the Market Square is perceived as advantageous because it is more visible to the community and visitors and therefore a better location for the TIC.

v) Good disabled access (to ground floor only). 

vi) The mess room and increased accommodation will permit the outdoor staff to share office facilities and mess room facilities if the unit at Stratford Road is unavailable. 

vii) The building has been recently fitted out for office and meeting use with Cat 5 cabling.

3 Perceived Disadvantages of Old Chapel

i) The new accommodation will not resolve the problem of displaying the Roman Sandy exhibits in the council chamber and it would be costly to replicate the displays in the foyer at 10 Cambridge Road.

ii) There is no disabled access to the mezzanine floor just as there is no disabled access to the first floor of 10 Cambridge Road though installation of a lift to the mezzanine floor would be possible at a later date.

iii) Proximity to the Town Centre car park is not as good although short stay Market Square car parking is close.

iv) Built storage facilities are not as good although there is space for freestanding storage.
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	Planning Permission

If the Old Chapel is to be used as a Tourist Information Centre, Council Offices and Chamber planning permission for change of use will be required and an application for change of use to A1 and A2 was submitted to Central Bedfordshire Council on 21 September 2012.  

Change of use planning permission was granted on 4 December 2012 subject to the condition that “the use approved shall not operate except between the hours of 7 am to 10.30 pm on Mondays to Fridays, 8 am to 7 pm on Saturdays and not at all on Sundays and Bank Holidays unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Local Planning Authority”.  The Planning Authority also required that the development shall be commenced within 3 years of the date of the permission.
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	Proposed Course of Action

Sandy Town Council proposes to purchase the Old Chapel at an agreed price of £310,000.   It is planned that the purchase will be financed by a fixed rate loan from the PWLB of £150,000 over 20 years and the balance of the purchase price, Stamp Duty Land Tax (£11,160) and other costs will be met from existing reserves. The VAT on the transaction of £62,000 will be recoverable from HMRC.

The law that allows a parish council to borrow money is contained in paragraph 2 Schedule 1 of the Local Government Act 2003. 

The premises at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy will be offered for commercial sale or lease with immediate effect.  It is hoped that the property will be sold rather than leased. Expressions of Interest from community groups for purchase or lease were invited in August 2012.   Sandy Historical Research Group has submitted an EOI in acquiring the building for a local museum and this EOI is currently being pursued. 
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	Cost of Project

Purchase of Old Chapel:

Purchase Price

£310,000

Stamp Duty

£11,160

Land Registry Fees

£250

Search and other Fees

£350

Legal Fees

£700

Total

£322,460

Estimated Maximum Relocation Costs*:

£8,000

(* excludes any structural alterations or redesign costs but includes removal of furniture, transfer of IT equipment, signage and stationery changes etc).  These are maximum anticipated costs, if the move could be executed before spring 2013 it would be possible for Town Council staff to undertake some of the removal work and reduce removal costs.  

Total Estimated Costs £330,460

Proposed Loan:

It is planned to borrow £150,000 from PWLB.

Fixed rate loans from PWLB are repayable either by the annuity method or equal instalments of principal.

Annuity:  half yearly payments where each payment is of a constant amount, inclusive of principal and interest.

EIP: half yearly payments where each payment consists of a constant instalment of principal plus a diminishing amount of interest calculated on the balance of principal then outstanding.

Estimated Repayment Costs*:

Annuity
EIP
Period
Rate
%
Half yearly cost
£
Total Cost
£
Rate
%
Initial half yearly costs
£
Reduces by each half year
£
Total Cost
£
Over 14.5 yrs not over 15
2.38

5,974.88

179,246.4

2.33

6,747.5

58.25

177,086.25

Over 19.5 yrs not over 20
2.87

4,954.78

198,191.2

2.77

5,827.5

51.94

192,588.75

Over 24.5 yrs not over 25
3.26

4,409.84

220,492.00

3.13

5347.5

46.95

209,861.25

Over 29.5 yrs and not over 30
3.57

4,093.53

245,611.00

3.4

5,050.00

42.50

227,775.00

*Based on indicative costs provided by PWLB on 15.11.2012
Remaining Costs:

It is planned that the remaining £172,460 plus the relocation costs will be funded from the Council’s reserves until such times as the sale of 10 Cambridge Road can be effected.
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	Impact of Borrowing on Precept

Assuming that the Council chooses to take out a 20 year annuity loan the impact of the borrowing on the precept would be £9,910 per annum.

Using the 2012/13 tax base of 4207 this equates to a maximum of £2.35 per band D property per annum.  NB The 2012/13 Band D equivalent precept for Sandy was £98.03. 
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	Impact of Project on Precept and Reserves

The balance of the costs of the project including the associated removal and incidental expenses are to be met from the Council’s existing reserves and operating income.  It is anticipated that in the short term the project will reduce the Council’s reserves by: £180,460 but with the intention to replay this from the sale of 10 Cambridge Road.

In the interim the interest which could have been earned from reserves and used to influence the precept will not be available to the Council and funds will be tied up in the property at 10 Cambridge Road.  In itself this lack of liquidity may impact on the precept.

The Council requires a prudent level of reserves to enable it to manage its on-going activities securely. These activities now include maintenance of public open space and play equipment at Fallowfield.  

Council has stated its wish to develop an extension to Sandy Cemetery and is also committed to finding and developing a replacement allotment site as the present location is needed for the cemetery extension.   These projects must be funded either from reserves, grants, borrowing or other means.  Ultimately all these funding mechanisms will impact on the precept.

At the end of the financial year 2011/2012 Sandy Town Council held the following funds in its reserves:

General Reserve

£128,656

Capital Reserve

£75,686

Repairs and Renewals Fund

£2,436

Total 

£206,778

The following sums had been earmarked within these funds:

Redevelopment of Stratford Road Depot

£45,000

Conservation and storage of Roman artefacts

£9,000

Total 

£54,000

Leaving £152,778 of un-earmarked reserves of which a maximum of £35,686 must be used for capital expenditure.

During the course of the financial year 2012/13 £380,000 was added to the General Reserve (being the commuted sum for maintenance of Fallowfield Public Open Space).   A sum of £3,000 was also added to the Council’s general funds (being the proceeds of sales of Roman Sandy publications).

The eventual agreed budget for 2012/13 incorporated a planned deficit of £5,605.   Therefore providing the Council’s spending had complied with the operating and capital budgets set in January 2012 total reserves of £584,173 were projected for the financial year end 2012/13.

Between January 2012 and the time of writing Council has made a number of amendments to the planned operating and capital budgets in response to operational needs.  These are laid out below:

Description

Cost 

Source of funds

Purchase of Vehicle

£16,039

Capital Reserve

Purchase of Mess Room Unit

£10,573

Capital Reserve

(Earmarked)

Xmas Lights Infrastructure

£3,600

Capital Reserve

X 2 By-elections x2

£5,000

General Reserve

Fallowfield Maintenance

£6,600

General Reserve

HRI Investigation

£1,400

General Reserve

Community Xmas lights project

£3,500

General Reserve

Total

£46,712

Leaving a total of £537,461 in the reserves projected for year end 2012/13.

At the time of writing, an overspend of the operating budget is also anticipated.  This is accounted for in part by an increase in workload and consequent additional expenses but specifically higher utility costs, stationery and raw material costs account for this.  This will also affect the reserves position.
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	Risks to the Council

Sandy Town Council is a stable and well established authority which currently has two PWLB loans outstanding the total outstanding balance of which was £5,626.11 at 31 March 2012.  These loans were taken out in 1965 (£3,500) and 1968 (£5,000) both over a 60 year term.  There are no other borrowings. 

There are no anticipated threats to the future of the Council or the size of the population which is predicted to be 12,100 in 2014 (BBC, CBC and LBC Bedfordshire population model) and further building development is likely in the longer term.  There are no known or anticipated major future liabilities other than one outstanding insurance claim (as shown in the annual accounts).  So it is believed that the future revenue of the council is secure.

The principal risks to the Council in this project concern the higher running costs of the Old Chapel, the uncertainty over the sale (or lease) of 10 Cambridge Road in the current economic climate and the possibility of carrying the running costs of two buildings for an uncertain period (see  section 11 below).  Council will be mindful that future property prices are uncertain as are future inflation rates.  Council will also consider the need to maintain the precept at the lowest rate compatible with efficient delivery of services.
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	Running Costs of Premises 2013/14

On the basis of the information available to the Council the operating costs of The Old Chapel will be higher than those of 10 Cambridge Road principally because of the difference in the rates. 

Estimated Differences in Basic Running Costs:

10 Cambridge Road

The Old Chapel

Rates

£5,664

£10,008

Water

£500

£4,000

Electricity

£1400

Gas

£1800

Maintenance/Security

Costs are equivalent

Insurance

Costs are equivalent

Total

£9,364

£14,008

Therefore the estimated minimum impact on precept of operating from The Old Chapel is a further £4,644 per annum. Using the 2012/13 tax base of 4207 this equates to an increase of £1.10 per band D property per annum.
The cost of maintaining a second set of premises in addition to the first ie retaining 10 Cambridge Road after the acquisition of The Old Chapel is estimated to equate to an additional £937 per month.  This impact on expenses will be considerable if the property is not sold or remains un-let for any length of time.  Assuming that the property only takes one year to dispose of the impact on precept would equate to £2.67 per band D property per annum.  

It is possible that this expense could be offset by increased meeting room hire but uptake and return on this possibility is untested. 

Taking into account the cost of borrowing, the higher operating costs at The Old Chapel, and the extra running costs of maintaining two buildings this amounts to an increase of approximately £6.10 on the precept. (ie an increase on precept of 6.2% before any other increases are considered.)

The writer is not equipped to estimate the likely timing of any sale of 10 Cambridge Road or the eventual sale or letting costs.    Members have been provided with valuation details and the views of local commercial property agents.  
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	Planned Timetable for Acquisition

19 November 2012

First draft of this report to Council for approval 

4 December 2012   

grant of planning permission

15 January 2013

second draft of this report to Council for approval and  submission of application for leave  to borrow

On receipt of approval to borrow

application to PWLB  for loan of £150,000 two weeks before loan required

On approval of loan

exchange of contracts

March

completion

March 

move
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	Mayoral & Deputy Mayoral Communications
22.11.12
Accompanied by Mr Sutton hosted the Sandy Christmas Cracker and Lights Appeal Dinner at the Maharajah Indian Restaurant in Sandy

24.11.12
Attended the 1st Sandy Scout Group Christmas Fayre.
25.11.12
With the Deputy Mayor attended the Mayor of Peterborough’s Civic Service at All Saint’s Church Paston, Peterborough.
30.11.12
Opened Laburnum Lower School’s Frost Fayre in the afternoon.
1.12.12
Attended a book signing for local author Denise Board in Sandy Library.  Then attended St Swithun’s Lower School Christmas Fayre.  
1.12.2012

With Mr Sutton attended the Mayor of Houghton Regis’ Carol Service in the afternoon at All Saints’ Parish Church, Houghton Regis.  In the evening attended the Mayor of Kempston’s 60’s Charity Night at the Centenary Hall, Kempston.
2.12.12
Attended Sandy’s Christmas Cracker Lights event and aided by the Carnival Prince and Princess switched on the Christmas lights in the town.
5.12.12
Supported by Mr Sutton attended the Chairman of Huntingdonshire District Council’s Carol Service at St Mary’s Parish Church, Huntingdon.
6.12.12
Accompanied by Mr Sutton attended the Mayor of Huntingdon’s Charity performance of Wind in the Willows performed by the Huntingdon Youth Theatre. 
8.12.12
Attended the Mayor of St Neots’ Carol Concert with Mr Sutton at St Neots Parish Church.
12.12.12

Attended Laburnum Lower school’s school concert in the evening.

14.12.12
Planted a tree in the cemetery with Mr Jack Sapsworth, High Sherriff of Bedfordshire.

Attended the Air Training Cadets Awards Evening at Sandy Jenkins Sports Pavilion.
15.12.12
Attended Sandy Art Club exhibition at Sandy Baptist Church Hall.

Accompanied by Mr Sutton attended the Mayor of Leighton Linslade’s Carol Concert at All Saint’s Church, Leighton Buzzard.

16.12.12
Supported by Mr Sutton attended the Mayor of Bedford Borough’s Council’s Carol Service at The Holy Cross Catholic Church, Bedford.

Mayor’s Correspondence

Letters to: Year 4, Oak Class at Laburnum Road School in response to their work on the Town Plan.

Lauren Spires, Molly Stevenson, Tegan Lewinton, Shannon Lewinton, Ellis Blake, Freddie Coates, Jack Smith, Joe Bryan and Lewis Jackson, Cub Scouts who have recently earned their Chief Scout Silver Awards.
Christmas Cards have been hand-delivered to shops and businesses.
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